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URSUS Directors meeting  
May 15, 2009

Bangor Public Library

Present:
Tom Abbott, Donna Bancroft, Greg Curtis, Evelyn Greenlaw (for David Nutty), James Jackson Sanborn, Angelynn King, Barbara McDade, Frank Roberts, Joyce Rumery, Jonathan Williams
Absent:
John Barden, Chris Knott, Linda Lord, Steve Podgajny
Guest:
Ben Treat
Delivery status: Issues with Velocity are ongoing.  Deliveries/pick-ups are not happening and there is concern about materials missing at the transition.  The auditors will be at the warehouse which may mean we will see materials back in circulation.  There was also concern expressed about missing bins and bags and a request from PPL and UM staff for consideration of purchase of more bags/bins.  This was not discussed and previously bins were purchased by the individual libraries.  The contract for the new company, NCS Logistics will be signed on May 19, 2009 with a start date for the contract of June 29 (this is later than stated at the meeting).
Collection Summit – reminder that it is coming soon – June 15 at the Wells Conference Center on the UM campus.
One Collection document   – Joyce spoke to Jim Breece about follow-up and he said he would like to attend our September meeting to review the materials we have sent to him.  It was requested that Joyce ask Jim if the One Collection document should be sent to the Task Force.

We discussed the document and the need to create the committees from the initiatives we listed.  We need to note that we are talking about the URSUS group of libraries with this discussion and that all libraries need to be involved.

The initiatives we put forward (copied and numbered below) were assigned, with the charges to be shared with the Director’s group before going forward to the committees:
1) Seven Libraries, One Collection – This overarching vision and cooperative collection development works toward minimizing duplication of purchases and collection overlap. The campuses will designate the bulk of their holdings as one collection, and will seek efficiencies through collaboration and cooperation between the seven campuses.  

(We decided to wait until after the Collection Summit since we may get input that would be useful.)
2) Collection development – The campuses will commit to policies and procedures that ensure as little overlap as possible in collections, with the possible designations of specialized collections based on institutional missions.  Local collections will become highly curriculum-focused.  Fogler Library contains the core collection for the UMS, and is already the largest lender throughout the system.  Collaborative collection development will become even more crucial as we streamline collections.  

3) Beyond our borders – The URSUS libraries will work with our state colleagues to broaden our access to information resources regionally, with focus toward universities in Vermont and New Hampshire and through consortial agreements.

(Frank, Donna, and James will work on this initiative and will include New Brunswick, Prince Edward Island, and Nova Scotia.)
4) The URSUS Libraries will create a task force to investigate new technologies and related applications that have the potential to change the structure and processes of how libraries do business. This task force will examine the changing nature of libraries with an eye to shared vision, collections, and services.  One example is to study shared cataloging and processing among the seven campuses.  

(We decided that asking Cataloging Standards, Circulation Heads, and Reference Committees to look at best practices would help us move forward on the structure and processes.  Frank will write the charge for the Cataloging Standards Committee, Jonathan will write the charge for the Circulation Committee, Joyce will write the charge for the Reference Heads Committee and the charge for ourselves, best administrative practices.)
5) The seven campuses will actively assess the appropriate mix of resources to meet the needs of today’s students, with recognition of our fiscal realities.  We will continue to balance how much should be spent on electronic resources, databases, electronic serials, instructional media, and monographs, and determine the best ratio between these expenditures.  

(Angelynn will work on this and seeks input from us all.  Note: we may get information from the collection survey that will help us with this assessment – we may want to wait on this until after the survey results are available)

We decided to use Google Docs to share our work.  Greg will help us all get set up. He will also send us the information on Google mail.
Last Copy Center

Greg said that the committee was fine with using the building for monographs, but they have not decided on a policy for what would be included and do not have the details needed for procedures.

The building will be ready to move into next month -  June 2009.

Retreat logistics
Tom and Donna will work on the hotel and schedule for our retreat.  Tom said we would be able to have a presentation by Dr. Robert Bernheim, Executive Director, Holocaust and Human Rights Center of Maine.  
Retreat agenda


Suggested topics:
How to get more funding for our electronic resources





Federated searching, $95,000 from the PUC via MSL and DOE





Are there opportunities for other funding for collections





TABOR II and the excise tax





Legislative update





Maine State Library, new directions with the Maine Library Commission

I expect we will have more to discuss after the summit and the committee work, we also need to have a plan for the discussion with Jim in September.


URSUS contract

The contract is done and awaiting Linda Lord’s signature.

Confidentiality

Ben raised the questions (distributed with the agenda) he has on the confidentiality of patron records.  In the discussion it was noted that both internally and externally the patrons’ right to confidentiality must be upheld.  Tom reported that Kelley Wiltbank would speak to us on privacy issues and that university counsel should be contacted anytime we receive a court order.   Tom asked Ben to look at other university library policies as it relates to the students beyond FERPA rules.
It was suggested that Kelley attend the September meeting – we may want to wait until November since Jim Breece will join us in September.
Maine InfoNet Director’s Report
James reported on the staffing at Maine InfoNet, he is very close to having a full staff.  He will organize their work by tasks, not by library group.

URSUS System Manager’s Report  (found at end of notes)
Jonathan reported on patron record issues, particularly the address problems with MaineStreet.  He also spoke about the changes with the addition of more e-resources and the impact on his work.
Book
The book mentioned by Greg:   Aleman and Wartman.  Online Social Networking on Campus: Understanding What Matters in Student Culture.  Routlage, 2009.
URSUS Manager Report  from Jonathan Williams
Presented to URSUS Library Directors 

May 15, 2009 

1. Changes to patron records -- For summer patrons, we are loading different address data than we have before.  Rather than the Campus Address, which is often an out of date work address for students who have worked on campus in the past, in the first address field, MainStreet is giving us the Mailing Address for the first field.  Unfortunately, many students do not have local mailing addresses in this field, so the home address is often used instead.  This represents an improvement over the earlier system, where many addresses were simply wrong, but it still does not appear to be as good as the data we received from ISIS. 

In the spring semester, a number of student records changed from UCB to UMA records or vice-versa.  This led to a large number of student records from these schools being duplicated.  After discussing the matter with Ben Treat, we have changed the patron types of UCB student records received from MainStreet to 38, which is the same patron type used by UMA undergraduates.  Due to the fluidity of these campus affiliations, and the fact that most students at the UCB campus have UMA patron types anyway, this appears to be the way to most easily simplify the management of these records. 

UMaine patrons who were affected by the bug where the same barcode was attached to multiple patron records have been assigned new barcode numbers and notified that they need to have their MaineCards reissued.  I am not confident that this problem will not reoccur, as the source of the error has not yet been found, but for those patrons who already have this problem, this should provide a fix going forward.

2. Springer EBooks -- Over 13,000 Springer E-Books were loaded last week.  This load required us to attach OCLC numbers to the records we received from the vendor, as the existing records did not have these numbers.  I believe that large loads where this type of preprocessing is needed will become more common in the future as electronic collections are loaded into our catalog more frequently. 

3. Cataloging Standards for Electronic Resources -- The cataloging standards committee has established a sub-committee to address standards for electronic resources.  This will include original cataloging as well as records received from vendors, such as the Springer E-Book records, that may require modification before it can be loaded into URSUS. 

4. NELLCO Universal Search Solution -- The law school has been involved with a project to make its collections available through a federated search engine developed by NELLCO.  URSUS records, as well as a number of databases, can be accessed through this product.  Development on the product has been slower than projected, but they now have a working prototype which shows promising results.  This search engine could be made available to all URSUS libraries, but at the present, the resources included are oriented toward the discipline of law. 

